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STUDENT FEE ADVISORY COMMITTEE
2009-10 Academic Year

Meeting #1

Friday, October 02, 2009

8:30 a.m., USU-205

Members Present: Robinson (chair), Chavez, Denila, Garcia, Gonzalez, Jaime, Hata, Kearney, Rice, Rodriguez, Soni, Stout, Taylor

Staff Attendees: Eckhous, Gleason, Hernandez, Sanchez

1. Welcome and Introductions. Vice President Robinson, chair of the committee, called the meeting to order at 8:45. He welcomed committee members and asked them to introduce themselves.

2. Approval of Agenda and Minutes. The minutes of the May 15, 2009, meeting were reviewed. In the first paragraph under Old Business, “Beach Learning Referendum” should read “Beach Legacy Referendum.” Additionally, Chavez reported that there will be no report to this committee on the BLR. Soni moved, Stout seconded, to approve the agenda for today’s meeting and the minutes of the May 15, 2009, meeting. The motion passed unanimously (13-0-0).

3. CSU Fee Policies. Eckhous reviewed Attachment 2, E.O. 1034, which defines five fee categories and establishes the responsibility, authority and accountability with regard to CSU student fees, including the establishment of the Student Fee Advisory Committee comprised of a majority student members. Eckhous then referred to Attachment 3, Summary of the CSU Student Fee Policy, which outlines the fee categories, as well as the authority to establish fees. Eckhous noted that with a new category II fee, a student fee referendum is required, unless the president decides that alternative consultation methods are appropriate. Robinson noted that the results of a referendum are advisory to the president. 
The committee discussed fees assessed by the College of Continuing and Professional Education (CCPE). CCPE classes are taken by students who are not matriculated at CSULB.
Robinson encouraged committee members to view the SFAC website (www.csulb.edu/sfac). Minutes from the last few years are on the site, and agendas usually may be viewed as they develop. Robinson also encouraged committee members to contact him, Gleason or Eckhous if clarification is needed regarding materials on the site.
Eckhous noted that the website has a link to the online forms that are used for fee request submittals.
4. Review and Ratification of Annual Student Fee Reports. Eckhous said that Attachment 5 is the annual student fee report that was submitted to the Chancellor’s Office. Eckhous said that the Chancellor’s Office requests that campuses voluntarily report ending fee balances. In 2008-09 many changes were made to CSULB’s chart fields. She added that all CSUs are in the process of standardizing report requirements. 
Eckhous said that in the past, the SFAC committee has asked administrators of funds for an explanation when the account balance is questioned by the committee. She also noted that sometimes a lab fund may have a large ending balance because inventory will be ordered early in the next fiscal year.
Soni suggested that a notation be made in the “Comments” column as to whether the fund is for operational or capital expenses. Eckhous will make such notations in the future.

Eckhous said that in some columns where there is entered a zero, the fund may actually have ended the fiscal year with a negative balance. The fund has to be made whole at the end of the fiscal year, in which case it falls to the department to make up the difference. 
Kearney asked about the Film and Electronic Arts Advanced Production Fee. Eckhous responded that last year the department requested that the fees be restructured. As a result, the advanced production fee was eliminated. Two small fees and an insurance fee were established in place of the advanced production fee Gleason pointed out that the new fees are reflected on page two of Attachment 5 as FEA Intermediate Production, FEA Materials Fee #1 and FEA Materials Fee #2.
Rice asked if the category IV Locker Fee is inactive, as no account number or balance is listed. Eckhous responded that the account is dormant. 
Garcia asked about the ID card fee. Robinson said that this committee had a lengthy discussion last year about this fee. Taylor said that the fee is not for the card itself, but for everything that supports its use – computer software, staff and upkeep of equipment. Robinson noted that the fee does not go to the Bookstore, but the Bookstore oversees the ID system’s operation. Soni asked if the amount of the fee balance could be reduced by lowering the fee, perhaps to $7. Taylor said it could be a timing issue, and that she will bring the fee’s budget to a future meeting of this committee.
Soni moved, Garcia seconded, that the committee ask for an explanation from the department’s account manager when the year-end balance of any operational account is more than 25 percent of the previous year’s revenue. The motion passed unanimously (13-0-0).

Garcia moved, Chavez seconded, to approve the CSULB Annual Student Fee Report. The motion passed unanimously (13-0-0).

Eckhous reviewed Attachment 6, which compares the resident undergraduate fees of the CSU campuses. The total of CSULB’s fees, $3,392, is currently the lowest in the system. Denila asked if campus enrollment figures can be added to the chart. Gleason said the form is produced by the Chancellor’s Office. Robinson suggested producing our own version of the form, ranking the campuses from lowest to highest and adding enrollment numbers. Gleason pointed out that the chart may look different for 2009-10 as campuses institute new fees. Robinson said this campus will still be at or near the bottom in the amount of fees.

Kearney pointed out that our Student Health Services fee is among the lowest and asked why that is. Taylor said that the campuses are very different in what is included in this fee.

Jaime asked where the departments of Counseling and Psychological Services and Disabled Student Services get their funding. Robinson said it comes from the general fund.
5. Student Fee Activity. The committee reviewed Attachment 7, which provided a summary of the fee actions this committee considered in 2008-09, including new and cancelled fees.

6. Future Meeting Dates. The committee reviewed Attachment 8, which is a proposed meeting schedule for 2009-10. Gleason that that if there is not enough business to call a meeting on a scheduled date, the meeting will be cancelled and committee members notified.

7. Adjournment. The meeting was adjourned at 10:00 a.m.

Respectfully submitted,

Mary Sanchez, Student Services

(These minutes were approved on November 6, 2009.)
